THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Monday 15 October 2012 from 7.30    pm to 8.00 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT pm.

Present:
  Councillors   Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Phil Brading (Vice-Chairman), Matthew Bedford,  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Sara Bedford, Stephen King, Ralph Sangster, Roger Seabourne, Martin Trevett and Keith Williams.

Officers:
Steven Halls
-
Chief Executive


David Gardner
-
Director of Corporate Resources & Governance


Geof Muggeridge
-
Director of Community and Environmental Services


Elwyn Wilson
-
Democratic Services Manager.

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Chris Hayward.

Also in attendance: Councillors Barbara Lamb MBE and Ty Harris.

EX35/12
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 3 September 2012 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

EX36/12
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS


None.

EX37/12
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

None.


RESOURCES

EX38/12
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATION FROM THE RESOURCES POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


  

  The Committee received the recommendation of the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 27 September 2012 in relation to the following item on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 15 October 2012.


Update of Comprehensive Equality Policy


The reason for the recommendation was to ensure that the Comprehensive Equality Policy was up to date and reflected the Council’s legal duties under the Equality Act 2010.


RESOLVED:-



that the revised Comprehensive Equality Policy is adopted.

EX39/12
BUDGET MONITORING – MONTH 5 (AUGUST 2012)


This report sought  approval to changes in the approved medium-term financial plan based on information contained in the budget monitoring reports.


The reason for the recommendation was to enable the Committee to make recommendations concerning the Council’s budget.


RECOMMENDED:-


To Council


(1)
that the following revenue variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Change to

Revenue Surplus / Deficit for Year
	2012/13

£
	2013/14

£
	2014/15

£

	Overspend / (Underspend)
	39,070
	66,170
	176,170



(2)
that the following capital variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Change to 

Capital Balances
	2012/13

£
	2013/14

£
	2014/15

£

	(Increase) / Decrease
	29,840
	29,840
	29,840



RESOLVED:-


To Committees:


(3)
that this report be noted.


LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY

EX40/12
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


  

  The Committee received the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 19 September 2012 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 15 October 2012.


Leisure, Community and Capital Grant Applications


The reason for the recommendation was to provide finance to organisations which addressed Council objectives.


RESOLVED:-



  that the following grants are awarded to Hertfordshire Inclusive Theatre Project and Watford New Hope Trust, to be used for the purposes described in the appendices, on condition that agreement is reached as to the type and style of the acknowledgement of the Council’s contribution:

	
	Budget
	Applicant
	Grant



	a)
	Leisure Grant
	Hertfordshire Inclusive Theatre Project


	£670

	b)
	Capital Grant
	Watford New Hope Trust
	£4,600





Safeguarding Children and Vulnerable Adults

The reason for the recommendation was to adopt a revised Safeguarding Children, Young People and Vulnerable Adults Policy.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the revised Safeguarding Children, Young People and Vulnerable Adults Policy be adopted; and  

(2)
that the information regarding the implementation of the policy over the last year be noted.


  Draft Service Level Agreement (SLA) for the   Citizens Advice Bureau (CAB) in Three Rivers – April 2013


The reason for the recommendation was to ensure that the CAB continued to make contributions to the welfare of the community across the District.


RESOLVED:-



  that the revised Service Level Agreement for 2013-2016 for the Citizens Advice Service in Three Rivers be agreed.


Leisure Development Work Programme Update


The reason for the recommendation was to keep Members up to date with community leisure projects.


RESOLVED:-



That the Committee   note the report and any further feedback be provided to officers to aid the 2013 Leisure Development programme planning. 


Scotsbridge Tennis Courts Resurfacing


The reason for the recommendation was to ensure surface stability was achieved at these Courts.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that option 3 from the LTA technical services report is agreed for the scope of works for Scotsbridge tennis courts resurfacing at a cost of £62,800; and


(2)
that an additional £24,170 is made available to the project from available S106 funding, from the housing developments on land adjacent to Rickmansworth School and the High Street, Rickmansworth.

EX41/12
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


  

  The Committee received the recommendations of the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 6 September 2012 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 15 October 2012.


Composting and Cardboard Issues


The reason for the recommendation was to assess customer demand to ensure that alterations to the existing service meet the approval of the majority of residents.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that a consultation exercise be carried out using the Spring Edition of Three Rivers Times; 


(2)
that the questions to be asked in the consultation be reviewed by the Head of Environmental Protection in consultation with the Public Health and Services Portfolio Holder and the Public Services and Health Committee; and re-circulated to all Members for submission to the next meeting of the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee on 8 November 2012; and


(3)
that the results of this survey be reported back to the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee at a later date, together with the final proposals for removing cardboard from the organic stream. 


Assistance Dogs and Access to Food Businesses


The reason for the recommendation was to advance equality of opportunity for disabled people with assistance dogs.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that option 1 outlined in 2.8 of the report is pursued, i.e. that the Community Partnerships Unit produce stickers for the Environmental Health Service to send out to all registered local food businesses with an explanatory letter encouraging them to put these signs up in their windows to indicate their informed attitude towards disabled customers with assistance dogs;


(2)
that an explanatory leaflet explaining the statutory provisions governing provision of service to disabled people under the Equalities Act be produced and sent to all registered food establishments; and


(3)
that an article and photograph be produced for publication in the Autumn 2012 issue of Three Rivers Times. 


Winter Maintenance/Refuse Collection Arrangements

The reason for the recommendation was that the gritting of footways by Three Rivers District Council would  aid the safety of its residents and enable local businesses to remain open during inclement weather.


The Committee noted that the Draft Agreement concerning this matter would be between this Council and Hertfordshire County Council not Herts Highways.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Agreement attached as Appendix 1 to the report be entered into with Hertfordshire County Council; and


(2)
these arrangements remain in effect until further notice.

EX42/12
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


  

  The Committee received the recommendations of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 18 September 2012 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 15 October 2012. 


Batchworth Heath Conservation Area Appraisal


Stocker’s Lock and Farm Conservation Area Appraisal


The reason for the recommendation was that the Council had a programme of preparing Conservation Area proposals.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Draft Batchworth Heath Conservation Area Appraisal be approved for consultation; and


(2)
  that the Draft Stockers Lock and Farm Conservation Area Appraisal be approved for consultation.


Green Deal Provision for Three Rivers District Council  

  

The reason for the recommendation was to enable the Council to become a founder-member of the USEA Green Deal CIC.


RESOLVED:-



that the Council becomes a founder-member of the USEA Green Deal CIC through an investment of no more than £35,000, subject to confirmation by the Shared Services Head of Finance and the Solicitor to the Council once the terms of membership and participation are finalised.

EX43/12
PUBLICATION OF SITE ALLOCATIONS   PROPOSED SUBMISSION DOCUMENT


  This report sought the Council’s approval to publish the proposed submission Site Allocations Document. Publication of the proposed submission document was a formal and advanced stage in the preparation of a local plan document under Regulation 19 of the Town and Country Planning (Local Planning) (England) Regulations 2012. 


The document was published to enable representations to be made on whether the Council’s proposed submission document was legally compliant and sound and had been prepared in accordance with the Localism Act’s Duty to Cooperate. Publication of the document precedes the submission of the document to the Secretary of State for independent examination.


The reason for the recommendation was to comply with relevant regulations.


RECOMMENDED:-


(1)
that   the Council approves a ‘clean’ version of the track changes Site Allocations document as set out in Appendix 2 for publication in accordance with the Regulations; and


(2)
that any minor changes that are required before the document is published for consultation be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Environment Portfolio Holder.

EX44/12
LOCAL PLAN DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT POLICIES SUBMISSION


  This report informed the Committee of representations received following public consultation on the Development Management Policies LDD, and sought agreement to the Council’s response to these representations and approval to submit the Development Management Policies LDD and relevant supporting information to the Secretary of State for independent examination. The submission of the Development Management Policies LDD was an important step towards its adoption.


A report of this nature would normally have been presented to the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee (SEPSC) in advance of the Executive Committee. However, the lack of any scheduled SEPSC meetings within a suitable timeframe and in order not to delay submission of the Development Management Policies LDD, this had not been possible on this occasion.


The reason for the recommendation was that the Council had a legal duty to progress its Local Plan and preparing the Development Management Policies.


RECOMMENDED:-


(1)
that   the suggested Council responses to representations on the Development Management Policies Proposed Submission and Changes to the Development Management Policies Proposed Submission as set out in Appendix 1 and Appendix 2 are noted and agreed. 


(2)
that the Council approves the Development Management Policies Proposed Submission (Appendix 2) to be submitted to the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government for examination following Full Council on 23 October 2012;


(3)
that delegated powers be granted to the Director of Community and Environmental Services and where appropriate in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for the Environment to take all such steps necessary to support the submission of the Development Management Policies to the Secretary of State and the subsequent examination, including the making of any further minor changes to the Development Management Policies prior to submission; and


(4)
that the Development Management Policies LDD be approved as a material consideration for development control purposes at the point of submission to the Secretary of State. 

EX45/12
SUSTAINABLE PROCUREMENT


  This report updated the sustainability elements of the authority’s Procurement Strategy, aiming to embed sustainability considerations throughout the process.


The reason for the recommendation was to meet the relevant policy of the Council’s Strategic Plan.

RESOLVED:-



that   the changes to the Procurement Strategy as set out in Appendix 1of the report are agreed subject to consultation with the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee.

EX46/12
PA SYSTEM IN PENN CHAMBER


This report was to authorise expenditure to replace existing microphones used in the Penn Chamber.


The reason for the recommendation was to replace the PA system in the Penn Chamber which was now no longer fit for purpose.


RESOLVED:-



that the Council purchase   a new PA system for the Penn Chamber from Company C at cost of £21,026.24.

EX47/12
SOUTH OXHEY INITIATIVE


This item had been withdrawn from the agenda.

CHAIRMAN
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